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HEARINGS ON REAUTHORIZATION OF THE
VOCATIONAL EDUCATION ACT OF 1963

Part 20: Older Americans Vocational Education Act,
H.R. 6985

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 23, 1982

-.? HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ELEMENTARY, SECONDARY,

AND VOCATIONAL EDUCATION,
COMMFITEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:10 a.m., in room

2175, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Carl A. Perkins (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Perkins, Andrews, Ratchford,
and Good ling.

Staff present: John F. Jennings, counsel; and Nancy Kober, legis-
lative specialist.

Chairman PERKINS. The subcommittee will come to order.
The Subcommittee on Elementary, Secondary, and Vocational

Education is conducting a hearing this morning on H.R. 6985, the
-- Older Americans Vocational Education Act.

This bill was introduced by our colleague on the subcommittee,
Congressman Ratchford. The legislation authorizes $20 million per .
year for grants to educational agencies and institutions to establish
model centers for vocational education for older persons.

, These centers would provide training and retraining for older
workers, provide counseling and support services to older persons,
and encourage other providers of vocational education to offer
more programs geared at older Americans. .

In addition, the bill amends the Vocational Education Act to en-
courage the elimination of age discrimination in vocational eduCa-
tion programs, to require State personnel to coordinate vocational
education programs and activities for older persons, and to empha-
size State planning of programs for older Americans.

I would like to take this opportunity to tell tht people of Con-
necticut of my deep appreciation for the energetic and tireless ef-.
forts of Congressman William Ratchford in furthering the work of
the Committee on Education and Labor.

. In the 4 years he has served on the cornm' ittee we have dealt
with a great number of important, controversial, and difficult mat-
ters. He has always been here to make a cbntribution when he was
needed, and I am grateful.

.
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Congressman Ratchford has been one of the stal,varts on this
committee ever since he came here and has qlways been present on
every controversial issue that we have dealt`with over a period ,of
years..

Congressman Ratchforirerves on two subcommittees of this
committee, and also serves-on subcommittees of the Committee on
House Administration and the Select Committee on Aging.

In 'this Ctongress, in particular, his contribution has been notable
as the Congress has sought to reduce Spending while resisting un-
reasonable attempts to weaken and destroy programs of child nu-
trition, education, student assistance, and the other programs
within this comniittee's jurisdiction.

I want to tell the people of Connecticut that all of us on this com-
mittee look forward to serving with Bill Ratchford in the 98th Con-
gress. ,

I am delighted that he has introduced this legislation.
[Text of H.R. 6985 follows]
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. R. 6985 I

97TH CONGRESS
2D SESSI6N

4 To amend the Vocational Education Act of 1963 to make grants available for
vocational programs for older yersons and to establish a grant program for
the establishment of model centers for vocatiOnal education for older persons.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESEITATIVES

AUGusT 12, 1982

Mr RATC1114)1th (for himself, Mr. PFPPER, Mr. 000DLING, and Mr. WEIss) In-
troduced the following bill, which was referred to theCommittee on Educa-
tion anti Labor

A BILL
To amend the Vocational Education Act of 1963 to make

grants available for vocational programs for. older persons

and, to establish a grant program for the establishment of4.
model. centers for'. vocational educadmi for older persons.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 lives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 SEcTioN 1. Thib Act may be cited as the "Older

4 Americans VoCational Education Act".

5 MODEL CENTERS FOR VOCATIONAL EDUCATION FOR

6 OLDER PERSONS

7 SEC. 2. (a) The Secretary of Education ihall establish a

8 model grant program to establish and operate model centers

7
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1 to focus greater attention on the special vocational education

2 needs of older persons and to promote employment opportu-

3 nities for older persoris in accordance with this section.

4 (b) Any eligible recipient which desires to receive a

5 grant from the Secretary under this ection shall submit an

6 application to the Secretary in such form and at such times as

7 the'Secrkary miliv require. Such application shall

8 (1) lescribe the Jnanner in which the center will

9 be established and, operated;

10 (2) contain an estimate of 'the cost for the estab-

11 . lishment and operation of the center; and

12 (3) include such other information as the Secre-

13 tary of Education determines to be necessary to assist

14 him in carrying out his functions under.this section. '
15 (c). Ani center establishea and operated by an eligible

16p recipient under this section shall-

17 (1) provide training or retraining to update older

18 persons skills, prepare such individuals for new careers

19' , when their skills have been rendered obsolete by tech-

20 nological advances, S,nd promote employment through

21 training or retraining in areas of job potential in

22 growth industries utilizing neA7, technologies;

23 " (2) provide assistance for later-life career changes,

24 with special emphasis On the needs of older persons

25 who are displaced homemakers;

HR 6185 UI
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1 (3) provide information, counseling, apc1 support

2 services to assist older persons id obtaining employ-

3 ment;

(4) encourage proViders e ocational education,

5 including community colleges and tec nical schools, to

6 . offer more job training opportunities targ.e o or

7 easily accessible to older persons; and

8 (5) promote training of 'paraprofessionals in geron-

tology and geriatrics.

10 (d) Any center established and operated by an eligible

11 recipient under this section shall provide services under sub-

12 section (c) to older persons, and shall give priority considers-

13 tion to those older persons who-

1.4 (1) need skills for' entering or reentering the job

15 market;

16 (2) are unemployed and need to be retrained for a

17 new career;

18 (3) have not recently been in the work force and

19 ,need to upgrade present skills;

20 (4) are entering the work force for the first time;

21 or

22 (5) need training for new high-technology4jobs.

23 (e) Any grant made by the Secretary under this section

24 shall not exceed $400,000 for any fiscal year.

HR 08,5 Ill
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14, (f) The Seeretary shall establish and operate a national

2 clearinghouse within the Department of Educati# to provide

3 State and Ideal governments, and interested 4rganizations

4 and individuals with information concerning c nters estab-
,

5 lished unaer this section and their,prograrns.

6 (g) For purposes of this section
:

'1 (1) the term 'eligible recipienet m ans a State,

8 'State or local educational agency, educational institu-
.
. 9 . tion, post secondarj educational institution, and- private

e ,

10

11

'12

13

14 '

15

16

17

18

19

20

vocational trainindinstilution "as such terii

in section 195 of the Vocational Edu

1963 Me U.S.0 2461) and also include

or labor organization, public agency, an

profitmaking orgiiniz'ationt

(2) the term "older person" means
$ .

fifty-five years of age er over;
1

(3) the terni "Secretary " means th

Education; and

s are'defined

atioii Act of

any business

nonprofit or

an individual
,

Secretary of.

s the mean-, (4) the term "vocational education" h

ing giyen .such term in section 195(1) of t e Vocational
e .

. 21 Education Act of 1963.

22 (h) There is authdrized to be appropriated 20,000,000,
23 in each of the fiscal years 1984, 1985, and 1986 1to carry out

24 this section. Amounts appropriated under thi

25 shall remain available until expended.

HR 69SS HI
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1 AMENDMENTS TO THE VOCATIONAL EDUCATION ACT OF

2 1983
.

3 SEC. 3. (a) Section 101 of the Vocational Education A.

4 of 1963 (20 U.S.C. 2301) is amended
,

..,

5 (1) in clause (3) after 'sex, stereotyping" by in-

6 sorting "and age disciimination and aga stereotyping"

7 and by inserting immediately before the comma "and

8 all ages"; and

(2) in clause (4), after "youths" by inserting "and

10 older persons".

11 (b) Section 104(b)(1) of the Vocational Education Act of

12 1963 (20 U.S.C. 2304(b)(1)) is amended-

13 (1) in subparagraph (D) after "women" by insert-

14 ing "and older persons";

15 (2) in subparagraph (E) after "sex" by inserting

16 "and age";

17 (3) in subparagraph (F) after "sex" by inserting

18 "and age";

19 (4) in subparagraph (G) after "of set, " by inserting

20 "and E;ge", and after "and sex" by inserting "and

21 age"; and

22 (5) in subparagraph (II), before the semicolon' by

23 inserting- "and older persons".

24 (c) Section 105(a) of the 'Vocational Education Act of

25 1963 (20 U.S.C. 2305(a)) is amended

HR OM III
,
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1 (1) by redesignating paragraphs (18), (19), and

2 (20) (and any riferences thereto) as paragraphs (19).,- .
. 3 (20), and (21), respectivety; and -\.,.- .,

4 (2) by inserting after paragraph (17) the \following
.

5 ndw paragraph:
,

'f

6 "(18) are older persons with backgrounds and ex.,

perience in 'employment and training Programs, and

8 Who are knowledgeable with respect to the special ex-

9 periences and problems of age discrimination in job

10 training and employment and of age stereotyping in vo-

11 cational education, including olfir persons who are

12 members of minority groups and who have, in addition

13 to such backgrounds and experience, ipecial knotvledge

14 of the problems of discrimination in job training and

15 employment against older perwns who are members of

16 such groups;"; ' 1

17 (d) Section 107(b) of the Vocational Education Act of

U8 1963 (20 U.S.C. 2307(b)) is iimended-

19 (1) in paragraph (3)(B)(i) after "disadvantaged

20 persons'by inserting ", older persoes,"; and

21 (2) in parag raph (4) by cdesign.ating subpara-

22 graph (B) as subparagraph (C) and by inserting brine-

23 iaely after subparagraph (A) the following new sub-

24 paragraph:

HR ø5 IH
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"(E) set fbrth policies 'and proceaures which the

State will follow, so as to assure equal access to voca-

3 tional education programs by older persons ingluding-L

4 "(i) a-detailefl description of such policies and

,procedures;

6 -- , v. "(ill actions to be taken to overcoine age dis- .
7 crimination and 'age stereotyping in all State and

8 local vocatifinal education programs, and

9 incentives, to be provided taeligible re:

10 cipients so that such recipients will
.

11 "(I) encourage the enrollment of older'

12 ; persons in nontraditional courses of study,

i 3 and

r14 "an develov motIl programs to .reduce

15' age stereotyping in all occupations; and".

4 16 S,EC. 4. This'Aci shall take effect October 1, 1983.

114
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Chafrmen PERKINS. Mr. Ratchford, do you. have any opening re-

marks you would like to make?
Mr. RATCHFORD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to ask permission to place my opening statement in

.the record, and to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for calling these hear-
ings. 1 ,

You have shown great sensitivity to older Americans. In fact,
workink together 2 years ago we opened up tbe Higher Education
Act to give encouragement to the nontraditiolfal student. There are
literally millions of -students in America today who otherwise
would not have access to higher education. -

Today what we are here to discuss is opening up the vocational
education field for the older worker who does not want to be put
out to pasture, who does not want to be forced to retire, who needs
uew skills to remain in the job mar4t, and who has the job dedica-
tion and the persistence to remain productive if only we would pro-
vide the opportunity. .

What we talk about in this proposed legislation is providing that
opportunity by establishing mddel centers for the training of older
workers in vocational skills. Vocational education is essential, not
only to the younger student looking for a trade, but for the older
worker looking for a new opportur}ity.

I can think bf no one better to come and speak on that subject
than the champion of the older American, the Honorable Claude
Pepper. He is a man with great strength and resilience, and a man
I have grown to love like a father and a family member. He is a
man we honored last night. Hundreds of people from across these ,

United States who came to say:
"Claude Pepper, we appreciate what you have done. YOu are 82

years young, and we want you working for not only all Americans,
but especially older Americaps, for many more years." Happy
birthday. We are pleased I.() Hilve you here-this morning.

Thank you, Mr. Chaim-Ian,'
Chairman PERKIN& Thank you, Mr. Ratchford.
Without objection, your prepared opening remarks will be placed

. in the record aethis point: .

[Prepared statement of Congressman Ratchford follows:]

%

e

10

,

14

,

'?

,

,

4,



ri
PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON WILLIAM R RATCHFORD, A REPRESENTATIVE IN

CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CONNECTICUT

I would like to commend Chairman Perkins for holding this hearing today, to
discuss an issue of great importance to the millions of Americans over the age of
55, who would like to work, yet are unable to do so. I applaud the efforts of this'
Subcommittee in addressing this vital issue. 4

It is estimated that by the year 2000, the numer of persons age 65 or over
will increase by 19 percent. As policy-nakers, we must begin to consider the impli-
cations of a population that will not only live longer, but an increasing proportion
of which will want to work longer. Sadly, this trend will be accompanied by a sharp
increase in the poverty rate - the worst being among older women and minorities.
The pressures of inflation and the disproportionate cuts in Federal programs for
the elderly have influenced the attitude of many older persons toward work. Recent
surveys show that 74 percent of 55- to 64-year-o1d persons wanted to continue in
some type of part-time work beyond retirement. A 1981 Lod Harris poll showed the
figure to be as high as 79 percent.

However, many individuals over the age of 50 who have lost their jobs oeywho
have never worked, are experiencing great.difficulty, in entering or reentering the
work force. We know that many,are forced into social security at age 62 because
'they cannot find employment. Critical barriers to employment or reemployment of the
older worker include obsolete job skills, lack of skills, individual attitudes, lack
of job search skills, and eaployer discrimination in hiring older personS, partictlarly
when trainieg is involved.

1 Obsolete skills and the lack of skills are hardly the result of declining
learning abilities. These problems are especially prevalent among the male popul-
ation Of older workers, displaced by plant closings or the influx of new technology.
The lack of skills is most characteristic of older women entering the labor force
for the first time after years of work in the home raising a family%

, As a result of this diittra, there has been a sharp increase in the number of
older individuals taking educational courses to acquire job skills. According to a
1981 Lou Harris/HCOA survey, the number'of people over the age of 40 seeking Specific
job skills has more than doubled in the past 7 years. Presently, and with few
exceptions, progfams funded through the Vocational Education Act haye focused
primarily on younger persons. Those focused on older persons are,Tor the most
part, geared to iilieretirement counseling. Further, despite Federal mandates, fund-
ing required to Broaden the scope and number of educational programs for the adult
learner has been absent.

1
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Federal job training prOgrams that serve the older person are quite limited and
primarily serve the lowtincome, chronically unemployed or hard to employ. Displaced
homemaker programs do not aslist persons over the age of 60, antl the States by and
large have failed to provide these services on their own. The legislation I have
introduced would provide a greater focus on the older worker in vocational education
programs, and provide for the establishment of a 3-year $20 million demonstration '

program to encourage the development of training and retraining for the older worker.

Under.this legislation, entitled "The Older_Morkers Vocational Education Act,'
model centers would be established to focus greater attention on the special voca-
tional needs of the older worker, and to promote employment opportunities for them.
Serving those age 55 Ind older, these model centers would provide training and re-
training in the following areas, to update skills and prepare the older worker for
new careers when technological advances have rendered their current skills obsolete;
promote employment in areas of job potential in growth industries. The centers would
also provide assistance for later-lffe career changes, with special emphasis on the
older displaced homemaker, information counseling and support services to assist
older persons in obtaining employment; encourage vocational education providers,
including community tolleges and fechnlcal sthools, to.offer moreJob training
opportunitie; targeted and easily accessible to the older person. FinUlly the
centers would also=hromote the training' of paraprofessionals in gerontology and
geriatrics, to help meet the increasing demantl for such services. 0

Under my legislation, 'the Secretary of the Department of Education would be
given broad authority fpr the.designiand conduct of the demonstration program. By

placing a $400,000 cap on the level of any one grant. I opect that some 50 to 70
grants could be funded each year throughout the Nation. Eligible recipients of grants
under this program would includeStates, State or local education agencies, post-
secondary and vocational training institutions, aril, business or labor organization,

and a public agency, non-profib.or for-profit organization. Stattsponsored model
centers could readiry trap othec available resources at the State level And could be.,

.easily coordinatid with other employment and trgining programs. In addition, the

private sector has demonstrated its wiTlingness'and competence in conducting training
and retraining programs.

It is my hope thaL,the adoption Of this legislation will provide a greater focus
on the special neeciorlir the otder worker in vocational education. It is aimed at

foStering the development ofokills development and employment counseling programs
that will assist the luny older Americans who want to continue to work or reenter the
work force. As with the promotion policies and procedures of many firms which
discriminate against the older worker, so too is the case with training opportun-
ities. For many firms, there are powerful economic And organizational forces that
lead to the selection of younger workers for the most intensive and expensive forms
of training - this despite the discoyery by some firms that older workers are more
committed to company objectives than yoUnger workers, that they hold vast exper-
ience and 'are willing to learn new skills, and that they are reliable. One recent

study reveals that many executives report that it was by sheer accident that they
discoveoed the value of their retired workers when, in desperation, they called upon
them for assistahce in handling backlogs of work. The executives reported that it

proved to be more economical to hale their own experienced former employees handle
the extra work on a part-tfme or temporacy basis than to call in outsiders with no

experience whatsoever.

The Grumman Corp. in New York has successfully used about 600 older workers
over the past 10 years in positions ranging from skilled technicians and engineers

to publications writers.. GruMman executives found the older workers to be exper-
.ienced, talented, and willing to get back to work. The Bankers life S Casualty in

''IChicago is also serious about the use,of older workers. Bankers recruit older

I
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workers from outSide pe company, and has establfshed a,temporary pool to provide
full- and part-time jabs for its own retirees. At 18M, retirees hold a number of
Positions throughout the company and many work up to 120 hours per year. They art -
hired to run preretirtment sessions and health education.programs for other retirees.
actiye employees, and the spouses of bath, to be call dispatchers and switchboard
operators, unong other things. In the Greater Hartford. Conn., area. the Travelers
Insurance Co. has formed a consortium with other insurance companies to provide
training in comptter processing for retirees. Monsanto has establqhed a successful
program which relocates middle-level executives to St. Louis for a year-long
retraining program conducted at Washington University. General Electric retrains
middle-aged engineers at its Utica plant, andhas found this practice to be more cost-
effective than hiring younger college graduates. In responding to the adverse
impact of foreign competition on its busipess, the International Silver Co. conyerted
one of its plants and retrained many of its older employees as toolmakers.

The second careers program in los Angeles helps mandatorily retired corporate
executives find a ley to remain active in either.yolunteer capacities o*ough full-
and part-time work: They service many of the largest corporations in to ern

California by helping them fill their needs not only for permanent help, but also
for vocation relief personnel, for experienced people neeled temporarily on short-

, term projects, or for help in meeting 1 deadline. This progrmn has met with tremen-
dous success, and the staff has found the older worker to embody a unique combination
mf experience, skill, and maturity, making training ;and placement easy. The College
Eceritii in San Diego, Calif., has operated a job development agd job search and
training program for those over 55 years of age for the past 5 years. Courses offered
tnclude treining for apartment house management, court conservator, volunteer leader-
ship, computer work, and office skills. jet another example of a successful pro- .

gram in this area is the Grassmont Adult Career Center health education reentry
program based in LaMesa. Calif. This program offer's training to adults for a '

variety of health related jobs such as medical clerk, nurse'assistant. medical office
management medical transcription specialist, dental health assistant, psychiatric
technician, and vocational nursing. It also offers reentry courses for nurses and
licenses vocational nurses. About 900 students go through this program each year
with as manY as 60, percent over the age of 55. MaRy at the age of 70 or older have
been enrolled, and job placement has beewhigh.

These examples of both private and pu6lic sector sponsored employment and
training programs demonstrate the possibilities for dramatically increasing the
rester of older workers that can remain in or reenter the work force. While these
examples are quite impressive, the availability of such services has been severely
Honed to date, Relatively few private sector concerns have undertaken such 401d
initiatives, and the Federal and State governments have been remigs in their respon-
sibilities toward the older worker. One recent study revealed that while many
States provide consumer and life-coping progr s to meet the psycologiCal and social

imneeds of the older person, few offer opportu ties for the older person to.gain
the vocational skills necessary to reenter th labor force when they"may lack the
skills to do so, or who are unemployed due to a lack of competencies.

Additional evidence exists at the Federal level. Another relent study found
that 270 programs concerned with adult education and training existed in 29 Cabinet-
level departments and agencies. with Federal support estimated to be in emcees of $14
billion. However, only a mnall fracticm of this money supported learning opportun- .

ities for adults beyond the traditional college age. It has also been found that
acadenic institutions, because of a shortage of funds, have been unable to support
sucg programs in the absence of any Federal mandates for life-long learning,

Oder my legislation, Mr. Chairman. the Vocational Education Act would be
amended' to prqvide a greater focus on the special training and employment needs of
the older person, and to provide for this important new demonstration program. I
hope these actions would pave the way for broad-scale efforts in the future to
address a growing desire by an expanding aging population to renein active in the work
force. It is,also important to note that increlsed labor force participation by
the older worker will not only help their econcelic status, but improve the general
econcay as well. In a noted Data Resources, Inc., study, it was found that increased
older wmrker participation would yield an additional $10 billion in revenues to
the ailing social tecurity trust funds by the year 2005, and would have a very
positive effect on the overall economy.

. 0
.The reasons for prompt and ccaplete consideration of this issue are compelling.

and I look forward to the testimony we will hear this morning from our panel of

outstanding witnessel.

09-856 0-82-3 1 ?
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Chairman Pr.iumrs. I likewise am delighted that we have the
champion of the elderly of the Nation, Representative Claude
Pepper. s*

lie was a U.S. Senator when I came to the Congress. He is a
great Memher of the Congress, and a champion for ale elderly.

There has never been a man, to my knowledge, in my 34 years
'experience, that has worked for the elderly like Claude Pepper.

. We are delighted you are with us today.
'You may proceed. -

STATEMENT OF HOZL eL,AUDE PEPPER, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. PEPPER.' Thank you, Mr. Chairman, 'and thank you, Mr.
Ratchford.
- Mr. Chairman, I will say at the end of this year I will have been

a Member of the Congress in both Houses for 34 years.
I Was on the Education and Labor Committee in the Senate for

all the years I was there. Justice Black was the first chairman
under whom I served. .

But in my little more than a third of acentury, I have- never
knotvn a Member of Congress more dedicated to the cause of educa-
tion who worked harder to make possible education fOr the people
of this country, particularly the young and now the elderly, than
your distinguished self, the chairman of this distinguished commit-
tee.

So far as Mr. Ratchford is concerned, we could not do without
him on the Aging Committee. His great experience as Commission
on Aging in his State of Connecticut has given him a special knowl-
edge of the subject.

His heart is attuned with the needs of the elderly people of this
country and he, of course, is the outstanding author of the legisla-
tion about which I dm to say a few words this morning.

So, I thank you very much.
Mr. Chairman, I greatly appreciate the opportunity to testify

before your distinguished committee in support of legislation to
provide Federal funding for.the training of older workers.

The Older Americhns Vocational Education Ad; conceived and
introduced by ouroolleague, Bill Ratchford, is one of the most im-
portant pieces of legislation before Congress today.

A vast wealth of talent and productive capacity is going to waste
as literally millions of older Americans remain outside this Na-
tion's work force.

Vocational traiting, as would be provided under this bill, would
, enable many of these older persons to gain employment, therefore
contributing to their own and to the Nation's economic well being.

A great deal has been said in recent years about the aging of the
population, the so-called graying of America. Unfortunately too
much emphasis has been placed on the costs of providing medical
and social services to this aging population and not enbugh atten-
tion has been given to the desire and vaatp,abilities among older
Americans to be contributing*members of-Society.

18
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National surveys consistently report that millions of retirees
would prefer to be working. A large number, however, lack the
basic skills to compete in a world of rapidly changing technology.

There is a ray of hope for these workers in the changing demo-
graphic picture. Employers are gradually turning to older and re-
tired workers to fill gaps in their work forces or to supply experi-
enced talent not available in younger members of the population.

In testimony before our Aging Committee recently we learned
that shortages of skilled talent loom o,n the horizon. Accprding to
the National Center for Educational Statistics the demanl for engi-
neers will exceed the available supply by an average of 15,000 per
year beginning in 1990 and continuing through the end of the cen-
tury.

Aerospace companies already are turning to retired engineers to
fill jobs for which younger engineers are unavailable. Similar labor
shortages are being reported in the fast food industry and the com-
puter programing industry.

With an unemployment rate approaching 10 percent, some would
question whether older workers will ever be in great demand.

The 'Bureau of Labor Statistics reports that the work force will
grow much slower in the decades ahead than it did over the past
two decades.

The Lower birthrate of the 1960'soand 1970's will cause the 18- to-
24-year-o1d 'population to shrink by more than 3 million during the
next decade.

If we can get the economy even modestly back on its feet, we -
should begin to see a decided increase in the 'demand for older
workers.

May I szty, Mr. Chairmanand Mr, Ratchford will remember the
testimony we had before the Aging Committeethere is g company
making what thty call software for computers here on the edge of
our city in Virginia, which employs nothing but older workers.

They are growing very rapidly. These older workers are trained
in the new skills that they need to do the. cOrnputer programing
work there.

The company isI finding these older workers completely satisfac-
tory and is steadily expanding its growth.

As the demand for labor increases it would be a shame if older
workers were not allowed to work because of mandatory retire-
ment policies or because of inadequate training.

I have introduced legislation to bring an end to mandatory ve-
tirement and other forms of age discrimination. We are hopeful
that we can enact this legislation by the end of the 97th Congress
or early in the 98th Congress.

I will say, Mr. Chairman, we have a conkmitment from the Presi-
dent that he will support usin the removal of the 70 cap.

As you know, the law now prOvideswhich we enacted in 1978
that you cannot mandatorily retire a worker under age 70.

The,President is agreeable to lifting that cap and removing it en-
-tirelYitand providing protection against mandatory retirement on
account of age all workers now employed to any age.

He is not ng yet to go with us, as we would like to do, to
protect the peo le applying for a job ostler 70 and people seeking
promotions over 70.

j
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But if we can get the First stei), then we can move on to the other
steps at a later time.

If we could also implement a training program for older workers
we will have made significant progress toward solving the employ-
ment problems of older Americans.

Many older Americans need only updating of skills. By the way,
Mr. Chairman, there are a great many workers who are in trades
or in vocations which may not be very exciting or very gratifying.

They welcome an opportunity .to retire at a given age and get out
of it. Thgy haire done their job for 25, or 30 years. But if they could
be trained to move into another and more interesting aqtivity, they
would love to keep on working.

Then, of course, they should always have some flexibility in the
work schedule that they could enjoy. Maybe they would not keep
their nose right on the grindstone, as we say. But there would be a
certain number of hours every day.

But the training of older Americans is essential if they are going
to be self-supporting and going to help support social security and
going to contribute to their country.

Many older Americans need only updating of skills; others re-
quire a complete retooling for it change in career. Whatever the
need, research over the past two decades clearly demonstrates that
older individuals can be trained.

In fact, some studies show that once enrolled, older workers are
more likely to complete a course of training than are younger
workers.

Once trained, older workers tend to remain with their employers
longer than younger workers.

The Older Americans Vocational Education Act would begin to
fill a great void in this country by providing model training centers
for older workers.

To date, very few public resources have been spent on training
and employing older workers. The reason for this is the persistent
myth that investing in older workers is a poor use of scarce re-
sources.

On the contrary, in a major stud by Data Resources, Inc., re-
leased at a hearing of the Aging mmittee, it was reported that
increasing the number of older persons in the work force to their
level in 1970 would, by the yeas 2005, generate $40 billion in new
pdblic revenues and would al o add $10 billion annually to the
social security fund.

Investing $20 million toward this end, as would bettsiuthorized by
this bill, would therefore, be a sound investment.

In the future we can expect to see an increasingly well-educated,
healthy, and employable older population who need to work.

National statistics show that older persons who work are much
better off financially. Those who are not working are four times as
likely to fall below the poVerty line.

Work is important not only as a much-needed source of income.
It is' also a source of self-esteem and self-worth.

I can tell you from experience that I have learned in my own
family that continued work is also good for the health of the indi-
vidual.
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Employers need older workers, too. And, despite persistent
strains of age discrimination still evident in the workplace, more
and more employers are recognizing the virtues of older workers.

In fact, we are told that by 1990 the 'shortage of people with ex-
pertise in industry will be such that they will have to keep more of
their older people on the job in order to get an adequate number of
competent people.

Older workers are more dependable, less accident prone, and as
productive as younger workers. Loyalty to an employer runs high
among the older wock force. And, few employers deny that you get
a day s work-for a .day's pay from an older worker.

If, as a nation, we continue to ignore and squander our older
working population, we will cease to be great. The social securiV
system will be strained unnecesarily.

Labor shortages will plague the work force. And productivity will
continue to decline.

A greater emphasis on recycling, retraining, and reemploying
our older workers will produce an enormous financi d social
dividend that will contrinte to economic growth. --

Enacting the Older Americans Nocational Education Act is a
step in the right direction.

I want to commend it to you and your committee.
Thank you.
Chairman PERKINS. Thank yoii fot an outstanding statement.
Mr. Ratchford?
Mr. RATCHFORD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, obviously you feel that the older worker is a reli-

able worker who wants to work in most Instances and could benefit
from vocational training and-retraining; is that correct?

Mr. PEPPER. That is correct. -

Mr. RATCHFORD. Have you witnessed this in Florida and as you
traveled across these United States that people do not want to be-
told when they have to retire or not retire, 'but want to be given
the option to work and the fools to do so?

Mr. PEPPER. Mr. Ratchford, as I travel around the country, I
hardly ever go through an airport that I do not have one or more
people walk up to me and say: 'We want to thank you for what all
you have done to help me keep on working."'

The other day several eng neers came, into my office. They all
seemed to have responsible jibs. They said: "We want you to know
how much we appreciate the fact that we are going to be permitted
to keep on working for a certain number of years."

It is absolutely irrational and unreasonable that a man should be
denied the right to keep on working at a job that he is doing well
just because the Lord has blessed him with anoth4r birthday above
a certain limit any more than if you were to say that we are going
to fire every blue-eyed man and woman on this work force.

That is irrelevant to the subject of doing a job.
The elderly people want the privilege of working. Maybe they

would like a little relaxation in hours and pressures. But that
can be worked out.

Industry needs to use these older workers in areas where they
have expertise.
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For example, you may remember, Mr. Ratchford, and I am sure
you will, when the Mutual of Omaha Co. had their chairman of the
board appear before our Aging Committee on behalf of protecting
workers against mandatory retirement.

He said:
"When I became chairman of the board of Mutual of Omaha, we

only had one chairman and one executive Officer. Now we have
10.

He said:
"We have found places for these exPerienced exetutives and in-

stead of kicking them out when they get to a certain age, we will
put them in other areas of service to the company where their
great knowledge and experience *ill be extremely valuable."

There are innumerable places where the elderly can keep on
working greatly to the advantage of the economy.

Mr. RATCHFORD. I know we agree on thie because I worked side
by side with you in the Aging Committee. But what we had to do
by law is to provide the opportunityin this case through the Vo-
cational Education Actto give them the training to go along with
the desire and the talent and the resolve to continue working.

Is that not correct?
Mr. PEPemeThe chairman is qualified in the area of education.

We would not have to set up separate institutions all over the
country. There are plenty of existing institutions where the train-
ing they need could be provided, or under the directions of these
institutions or systems that we now have/ '"

So, we need the money and the authority to give these people the
right and the ability to keep on working valuably for their employ-
er or for soMe employer.

Mr. RATCHFORD. I want to thank you very much, Mr. Pepper.
Thcink you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Andrews? ,
Mr, ANDREWS. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman. -
Mr. PEPPER. Mr. Andrews is another outstanding member of the

Aging Committee, Mr. Chairman. We are...very proud of what he
and Mr. Ratchford have contributed.

Chairman PERKINS. I am delighted that Mr. Goodling is here. He
and, I work closely together. He is an outstanding member from
Pennsylvania. .

He has been very much interested, 'Mr. Ptpper, in the Older
Americans Vocational Education Act. He has talked., about it fore
long time. In fact, he is a cosponsor of this bill.

I think he may want to ask you a question or two. Mr. Pepper
has teen testifying in favor of your legislation and has d6rie an ex-
cellent job.

Mr. Goodling?
Mr. GOCDLING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I merely want to say that I have vocational education people

trying to see me out here in the lobby area. That is why I did not
get here in time for your testimony.

I am very happy to be a cosponsor because I feel very rongly
that there is nq age where somebody ceases to be producti e. That
is a matter of the mind.

22 .
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And, at every oppokunity, that should be given to all people to
be productive citizens as long as they so desire. .

I might say that I am glad you told Mr. Pepper about my in-
volvement in this because someone told me he is coining into my
district. [Laughter.]

I have a statement that I wanted to offer:' I would merely say
that Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to cosponsor the Older Americans
Vocational Education Act along with my colleague from Connecti-
cut, Mr. Ratchford.

I feel that it is important to raise the issue of skill training and
age discrimination in the context of the Education and Labor Com-
mittee's hearings on the reauthorization of the Vocational Educa-
tion Act.

The bill proposes to establish a 3-year demonstration program to
encourage the development of training and retraining efforts for
workers age 55 or older.

In addition, the bill would amend the current Vocational Educa-
tion Act to provide for the inclusion of the older worker in State
plans. This legislation embodies a crucial concept which has been
overlooked in the past.

While I support this concept and endorse this legislation because
it raises the issue of vocational training for older workers, I alio
have several concerns which I hope to address when the committee

*ns to markup the vocational education amendments.
ithout a Comprehensive look at the Vocational Education Act, I

am concerned that my merely broadening the pool of eligible recip-
ients, the vocational services might be seriously diluted.

In the present fiscal environment, it will be necessary to careful-
ly craft the authorization to insure inclusion of the old& worker
without harming programs designed for youth and young adults.

In addition, I am concerned with the proposallo set up 'demox-
stration programs without an appropriate role fat State boards of
vocational education. .

If training centers for the elderly are ever to take root, State
level involvement will be essential. This is another area which
must be carefully examined in committee. n 0 1While I think these concerns are legitimate and ones that must
be addressed 'in committee, I am positive that this bill will play a
vital role in placing the issue of, vocational training for the older
worker before the committee and ultimately before Congress.

This is a concept that must be dealt with as the committee pro-
ceeds with its consideration of the Vocational Education Act.

I would ask Mr. Pepper, inasmuch as you represent an area
where this program would be particularly important, what do you
hear from your constituency in relationship, to their participation
in vocational education or the lack of availability and any kind of
discrimination in relationship to their participation in the work
force.

Mr. PEPPER. There would be a warm responie, I think, on the
. part of the elderly people to that opportunity. .

If the word were put out in the proper 'way that that kind of
training was available, then a large number of workers would flock
to take advantage of it, in my opinion.

It would be a great success as a training program.

a
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Mr. GOODLING. I thought maybe you more than any of us in the
Congress would have more contact with the senior citizens.

Chairman PERKINS, Senator Pepper, we want.to thank you very
?ouch.

Our next witness is Jim Hacking, assistant counsel for Federal
legislation, American Assocation of Retired Persons.

Mr. Hacking, we welcome you heie to this committee today.
You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF JAMES M. HACKING, ASSISTANT COUNSEL FOR
FEDERAL LEGISLATION, AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF RETIRED
PERSONS. ACCOMPANIED BY DAVID A. AFFELDT, LEGISLATIVE
CONSULTANT; AND MARY ANNETTE KLIPPENSTEEN, EDUCA-
TION SPECIALIST, INSTITUTE OF LIFETIME LEARNING

Mr. HACKING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
On my left is pavid Affeldt, legislative consultant, and on my

right is Mary Annette Klippensteen who is AARP's Institute of
Lifetime Learning's education specialist.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee on Elemen-
tary, Secondary, and Vocational Education, the American Associ-
ation of Retired Persons appreciates the opportunity to testify on
H.R. 6985, the Older Americans Vocational Education Act.

At the outset, AARP wishes to comniend the spbcommittee for
holding a prompt hearing on this legislation. We would also like to
commend Congressman Ratchford for taking the lead in developing
this bill.

The Association strongly supports enactment of H.R. 6985. Our
staff worked. closely with Congressman Ratchford in developing
this measure.

We believe that H.R. 6985 represents a sound approach to provid-
ing training opportunities for older Americans. It would also make
the Vocational Education Act better balanced in serving persons
whose skills have been rendered obsolete by technological ad-
vances.

Moreover, the bill is realistic in terms of budgetary and political
realities. ,

The centerpiece of H.R. 6985 is a 3-year demonstration program
to develop .modela to promote employment opportunit).es for per-
sons 55 or older and to focus greater attention on the gpecial voca-
tional needs of older Oersons.

The bill would authorize $20 million for demonstration projects
to:

One, provide training or retraining to update skills, prepare
olderyorkers for new careers, and promote employment in growth
industries;

Two, offer assistance for later life career changes, particula
for oldertilvlaced homemakers;

Three, provide a wide range of support services to help o der
Americans in obtaining employment;

Four, encourage community colleges, technical schools, an other
vocational edtakation providers to offer increased training opportu-
nities targeted tb persons 55 or older; and

24
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Five, promote training of paraprofessionals in gerontology anil
geriatrics, such as nutritional aides or health aides.

In addition, H.R. 6985 would make technical amendments to the
Vocational Education Act to clarify that older workers are among
the target populations to be served.

I turn now to reasons to include older persons in vocational edu-
cation legislation.

First, older Americans want and need to work.
Education and employment opportunities are clearly high prior-

ities for aged and aging Americans. This point was made emphati-,_
cally in a 1980 association survey which found that 74 percent of
55- to 64-year-olds wanted' to continue in sogie type of paid part-
time work beyond retirement.

The association has a longstanding policy supporting increased
flexibility in work.arrangements. We have attempted td.be a model
employer in offering our employees a whole menu of work options
including part-time employment, full-time work, flexitime, phased
retirement, and other work arrangements.

Quite clearly, the "graying" of the work force is already forcing
reassessment of existing work-life patterns. Unfortunately today,
work is oftentimes al "all-or-nothing" proposition.

People may work full time 40 to 45 years and then retire abrupt-
ly, at 65 or earlier. Many older Americans, however, would like
something in between working full time and not at all.

Vocational education for elderly persons can be an effedtive
means to achieve this objective or to make possible a career switch
suitable to an individual's preferences.

Vocational training or retraining is ajso essential for older per-
sons who must learn new skills, especiaft when their present ones
have been displaced by technological advances.

A 1981 Louis Harris poll for the National Council on the Aging
revealed that about two out of five persons-39 percent-55 to 64
years would either be interested or very interested in learning new
skills or participating in a-job-training program to obtain new em-
ployment.

That same poll made it clear that employment is a major reason
for older persons to enroll in training activities. About 56 percent
of respondents 55 to 64 years old took educational courses to ac-
quire marketable job skills.

These pressures may be even greater today because older Ameri-
cans are being whipsawed to ta dew unparalleled in modern his-
tory.

Unemployment for persons 55 or' older is at near recordbreaking
levels. During the past year joblessness for older Americans has in-
Creased by 46 percent, from 534,000 in August 1981 to 770,000 in
August 1982.

This bleak situation really represents eiiirthe tip of the iceberg
because there is a substantial amount of "hidden" uneinployment
among people 55 or order.

These individuals may not show up in the Department of Labor's
statistical count. However, large numbers of older perons are drop-
ping out of the labor force to take actuarially reduced social secu-
rity benefits.

2 5
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In fact, 87 percent of all persons claiming retired worker's bene-
fits in 1978 applied before age 65. Many persons 55 or older have
simply given .up looking for work after a long and futile search.
Others believe that they have no chance because unemployment is
at its highest level since 1941.

The evidence is clear and convincing, though, that large numbers
of persons 55 or older want or need to work. High unemployment
has contributed to the sharp rise in poverty among older Ameri-
cans.

Poverty has jumped by 1 million for persons 55 or older during
the past 3 yearsfrom 5.1 million in 1978 to 6.1 million in 1981.

This represents the sharpest increase over a 3-year period since
poverty 'statistics were first tabulated more than tWo, decades ago

And, poverty is likely to increase sharply again in 1982 for older
Americans .because of the exceptionally high level of, unemploy-
ment duriTig thiryear.

I turn now to vocational education which is crucial for displaced
homemakers.

One of the chief target groups for the present Vocational Educa-
tional Act is displaced homemakers, who represent a growing seg-
ment in our society. Present vocational educat1en efforts are direct-
ed toward younger.displaced homem4ers. .

Many older homemakers are discovering th tt they are ill-pre-
pared to adjust to their new roles, after the loS of their husbands
through death or divorce.

.These, displaced homemakers are oftentimes thrust into the job
market when they have 'little or no marketable skills, or at best
their skills are greatly outdated.

Yet, they are frequently too young to retire, but employers may
consider them too old to hire because of their age and obsolete
mork skillsdespite the valuable protection of the Age Discrimina-
tion in Employment Act.

These problems are especially acute for minority women. For ex-
ample, about 3,1 percent of all older black families are headed by
women 55 years or older with no husband present, compared to -10,

percent for white families with an older head of household.
A sound and sensible strategy to help older dieplaced homemak-

ers is crucial because most married women today can expect to be
widowed at some time in their life.

On the average, widows will survive their deceased husbands by
18 years. In 1979, about 80 percent of all women 45 to 54 years old
were married, 4 percent were single; 8 percent were widowed; and
8 percent were divorced,

iNidowhood increases sharply with advancing, age=to 19 percent
for those 55 to 64 years old, 41 percent for women 65 to 74, and
almost 70 percent for females 75 or older.

Today more older women work than at any time in our history
Some work to supplement their husband's earnings. Others want to
work because they prefer to remain active. -

Large numbers must work to make ends meet, especially older
women who are divorced or widowed.

During the past three decades, the labor force participation rate
for women 55 to 64 years old has jumped from 27 percent in 1950
to 42 percent in 1979.
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Many women in the 50'8, 60's, and even more advanced ages will /
want orneed to work during the 1980's and beyond. Vocational
education can be an effective tool to give them greater Options and
to help them to overcome barriers to employment and reemploy-ment.

I turn now to demographic and economic reasons.
Today's economic and demographic realities niake it epparent

that the trend tward earlier and full retirement maY simply be
too costly for our Nation, public and private pension programs, em-
ploYers, and workers.

The cost of paying for retirement is becoming more)buietsome
because Americans are retiring earlier and living long

Social security's long-range financin, problemsere atfibubd, in
large part, to a much higher rati-n tif retiree beneficiari to ork-ers.

Life expectancy at the upper ages has also risen sharply. When
social security benefits were first paid in 1940, life expectancy :for
women 65 years old was 13.7 years: By 19$04t fiad increased by 36percent to 18.7 years.

In the year 2000, a 65-yeer-old female can expect to live another
21.1 years, or 54 percent longer than a similarly situated older
woman in 1940.

Life expectancy for older men has also risen, although not as
dramatically as for older women. Life expectancy for men 65 years
old has incraeased by 19 pekent, from 12.0 years in 1940 to 14.3
years in 1980.,'

Social security actuaries project that a 65-year-old male will live,
on the average, ,15.8 more years in 2000, or 32 percent longer thanin,1940.

These facts§ make it evident that our Nation must reverse the
trend toward earlier and earlier retirement. AARP believes that
there should be positive incentives for persons to work to more ad-
vanced agessuch as abolishing,mandatory retirement, incresing
the delayed retirement credit under social security': and phashinga out the social security retirement testrather than arbitrarily
raise the social security eligibility age for full benefits to 68.'

Another positive incentive is to make vocational educational
portunities more readily available for older Americans. This will
not only help persons 55 or older but also our Nation.

For example, the revitalization of the Americazi economy can
benefit significantly from the inpXit lof older workersin the same
manner that it can benefit from the employment of women and mi-
norities.

No nation can ever achieve its full potential if some of its most
experienced workers, such as older Americans, are banished to the
sid6lines.'

Much more can be achieved by a comprehensive training pro-
gram, to maximize job opportunities for all Americans, whether

0 0
they are young or pld, black, white, or another color; or men or
women.

In all these cases, though, the payoff hinges on effective educa-
tion for these new or former workers so that they can realize their
full productive potential.
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I turn now to the existing Vocational Education Act as it focuses
on younger persons.

The present Vocational Education Act is heavily tilted toward
younger persons. Older Americans are not mentioned per se as a
priority group for services.

In fact, there are only two minor references to older persons in
the law. Section 1341aX7) provides that basic grants may be used to
establish vocational resource centers to meet a long list of needs of
out-of-school individuals, including entering the labor market late
in life.

Section 15003), authories vocational education funds to encourage
outreach programs for youths and adUlts, including the aged,
young children, handicapped persons, and others.

Federal vocational education funds are allocated to States accord-
ing to a two-factor formula based on population and per capita
income. This formula is heavily weighted toward younger persons.

Additionally, federally funded vocational education programs of-
fered at community colleges, high school Centers for adults and
women's centers rarely address the needs of older women, even
though the current Vocational Education Act recognizes that dis-
placecj,homemakers especially need such services.

In onclusion, AARP strongly believes that vocational education
should be for all age groups. A more positive and coherent national
older worker policy needs to be developed.

Today many persons seem to regard the trend toward earlier and
earlier retirement as inevitable, and perhaps even desirable. AARP
challenges this notion. .

We believe, instead, that our policies should provide older Amer--
leans with a wide range of optio s, depending upon their needs and
desires.

One positive means to accomplish this goal is to build on present
training and educational components of the Vocational Education
Act.

The Older Americans Vocational Education Act is a soundly con-
ceived and fiscally responsible approach to provide the framework
to make this objective a reality.

For these reasons, we reaffirm our support for this legislation
and urge the subcommittee to incorporate it in future legislation to
extend the Vocatiopal Education Act.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.e Chairman PERKINS. Thank you very much.
We will go on to our next witness.
We will eall now Erie Knudson, president, Wave III Associates,

Wilton, Conn,
We are pleased to have you.
You may proceed.
[Prepared statemebt of Eric Knudson follows:]

,

26

/

,



25,

Pump= STAtila7 or* Due *. KNUDSON AND JoHN A. JACOBSEN, WAVE ni
AISOCIMts, WILSON, CONN.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, we appreciate Your

invitation to appear before the Coimittee on Labor and Education

to testify in favor of the bill H.R. 6985

The Three R's (Reading, Biting, and Rithmetic) occupy much of our

formative yea'rs. Soon they will also occupy our lite'r years; but

ill this cas.e, they will stand for Retire, Retrain, and Re-etter.

The older worker population, particularly the 30,000,000 or so

who are officially retired, represents a vast,. untapped,

constantly ,finewing resource of tremendous value. Think of all .

that experienc'e and brain power Just wasting away because no one

has thought.how to harness this energy.

A significant percentage (a recent Harris poll suggests in the

order of two-thirds) of older persons would like some kin& of

part tieie work. They are generlally nO longer looking for a full

time Career, but.rathei? a means to gradually wind down in a

meaningful, productive, stimulating cailacity.

The typical part-time Jobs available to the older workers tend to

be low paying, menial and degrading to professionals who had

attained significant levels in their earlier careers. -Grocery

bagging clerks, night watchmen and the like are not the type of

jobs that will induce many back to work.

At the same rime, there is existing work within industry that is

not getting done due to shortages of qualified workers. In

addition, the new computer age is heralding a A whdle new

219
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generation of, occupations that never existed before (e.g. word

processing specialists) that can verj conveniently be done on a

part time r job shared basis.

Until recently,.my. 4omanY ACS America, with its wholly owned

subsidiary Wavt II Corporation, was% a computer software

development company that designed'and narketed computer software.

Wave III trained and subsequently employed members of the
Ct

retirement coMmunity to' perform a substantial portion, or our

computer programning efforts.

In recent years, there has been a tremendous, shortage of computer

programmers --- some experts have estimated up to 50,000. WFile

the current recession has tempered this altua'tion somewhat, this

shortage will rema/n a fact of life for many years to come.

There is not, however, a shortage in the more challengicg and

financiallyi9ewarding systems and technicsl positions to which

yoUng grachiates aspire --- creating a constant movement of young

programMers from one job to another. Obviously, this 13 both

expensive and.disruptive to an on-going business.

Consequently, we chose to look to the'Vait untapped resource of
4

retirees to Create a more stable work force. , We offered free

training and P subsequent .employment on a part-tile .01313 Os

independent contrabtors, enabling the older worker to set their

own work schedules. They could . either work in our computer

oenters in Bradenton, Florida and Alexandria, Virginia --- or put

of their own homes on computer terminals linked by telephone to
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our central'oopputer.

The program proved enormously successful. With virtually no

advertising whetsoever, publicity and wordofmouth Pesulted in

over 6000 applications fromieetirees across the country. We

trained over 100 and had employed 2/3 of these when we were

forced to shut down operations due to cash flow problems of the

parent company --- which subsewently was forced into bankruptcy.

Wave III, however, proved to all involved that this was an idea

whose time has come. Consequently, I -and, a former ACS Vice

President John Jacobsen who is here with me today, have formed a

consulting group called Wave III Associates which is dedicated to

promoting the conc.efrcs of training older workers for new careers

within,private industry.

For example, we have $ust recently completed a study 'for The

Travelers Insurance Company to show them how they could train and

subsequently employ the gilder worker within their data processing

environment. They were so in'terested in the idea, that they aril'

now considering starting up a separate operation which would

train older workers from the entire Hartford. Connecticut area to

perform qomputer programming and related services for themselves

and any other company in the area. St

Our study and proposals now rest with their management and it is

too early to say whether they will proceed at this time with this

project. However, we feel that a bill like .H.R. 6985 is

essential to Provide 'the necessary direction and momentum

31 .



required to fully establish the concepts of retraining older

workers.for full or part time employment in a variety Of new

profesions.

Probably the most important reason to use this resource is the

. attitude .of the retirees themselves. Having worked a great

' portion of their *liv'es, most of them had achieved levels of .

responsibility and competency before they retired, which provided

considerable self-satisfactIon. Wow, having spent one or more

years in retirement, the thrill of the freedom and the relaxed

environment has begun.to wear off and that old feeling of sear-
.

sitisfaction is sorely missed. We are not talking about just

being busy; more so a sense of achievement end the feeling of

being prodwCtive.

.,

..

In additfon, this work force provides a definite advantage over '

today's force of younger professionals. There, is not the

perpetual predaure for career ad,vancement or to work , only with'

the latest technology because it."looks good on a resume". The

retirement work force is ipeady, reliable and cohesive.

The aost significant thing that thp government can do, however,

is to stop looking at the entire retirement population as a 'group
.*:

of people to be "taken mare of". Certainly, there is a definite

segment in this population that cannot fend _Lai themselves
.4

without ' help. These are the sick, -the poor, the feeble. Thkse

People need and deserve government assistince.

But. there is a large mass, counted in the.millions and growing

, 3 2
1
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every day, in the retirement oommunity that are healthy, vibrant,

and capable of being highly productive. The Prevailing attitude

that *the poor elderly must be protected, babied, and kept

occupied* not only doesn't apply to this latter group, it is

offensive, And, it ,is definitely standing in the way of any

serious program to put them back to wbrk. This attitude has not

been just the preserve of the legislators, but has been rampa.nt

among the shff members, bureaucrats, and functionaries in such

Federal departments as Labor, Health and Human Services, and

Education. H.R. 6985 is one of the first true effort.ts to break

with this unfortunate trend.

The participants in the,Wave III program came from widely varied

backgrounds, educational levels, vocational skills and financial

situations. We had a retired Army General, former Vice

Presidents from Chase Manhattan Bank, IBM. and a major oil'

company. We, also had two PhD's in mathematics, a superintendent

of schools, a registered nurse, a housewife who had never worked

14\

outside her hode a day in her life, a Criminal Investigator for

the IRS, and assorted Engineers, Managers', Accountants and

Clerical Supervisors.

Since the computer age is so new, few older workers have any

prior data prockssing experience. ,An interesting finding,

however, was that prior data processing knowledge did not give a

participant any better chance of success id computer programming

than those who had no such knowledge: a striing indication that

there is no good substitute for current training when dealing

with current technology.

'
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Although the problems of the older worker are the immediate

concern, they are only the tip of the iceberg of the true

'dislocation of the normal career progression this country's

workfonce will experience over the next few decades. With the

rapid advances in technology, communications, product life cycle,

and the periodic dramatic swings of the economy and government

spending, certain 'job classifications and some times whole

industries can become redundant in a relatively short period of

time.

The problems current-1y' faced by the 55+ year old worker are

expanding to the 45 or 50 year old worker as well. It is now a
,

reasonable projection that by the end of this century the average

worker must xpect to retrain for a different c.a?eer after age 35
..m0-

to 40, and possible at intervals tKereafter.
:,.

There are the dramatic examples of the unemployed aerospace .,_."

enginee'rs in the last decade, or the New York stock brokers and

investment analysts driving taxi's to earn a living --- or, the

recent excess of pub).10 school teachers while at the same time

there 11's a projected shortage of these same teachers just five

years hence.

r ,

i,

The most consistent and obvious need for retraining is with-the
-

older or retired worker, but unless this nation establishes an
t

aggressive program of vocational retraining, we are asking for

serious and persisbepe e.conomic dislocations ana productivity

losses over the next ten to twenty years. The government must

4

ik
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work in oonort with the private nector to build, meaningful

vocational retraining networks --- that are responsive- to

economic and industrial needs and cycles. , It will be expensive

if4one right, but 11.the long run, it will be considerably more

expensive if we do it poorly, or not at all.

A wery significant element in the multiple career concept,

particularly with regard to.retirees, is the impact Lt would have

on *dying* professions and on jobs that have a predictable

obsolesence. In assuming a single career in a lifetime, there

are many fields or vocations that are shunned by the younger

population-as "having DO, future". Wby train for a postiom for

which it is obvious that there will be little need in ten years

or less?

This anticipation has the effect of oreating premature shortages

and actually accelerating the demise of the particular job Or

profession. Ev'eryone has had the experience of trying to'get a

six or seven year old piece of equipment serviced' or repaired.

Whenever a new service, a new model machine, a new computer

software system, etc. .1s. introduced, the people working with or

maintaining the old versions-want to immediately move to the new

one --- because that is where the future is. Many of these

problems would be el ated if there was a dinultiple career

focus.

When moving from one service 'to another, or one model of a

lac:hint to another, ths transition does not occur overnight.. The

old service or equipment is generally kept rn use by a large

41 5
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population for several years after its replacement introduced.

This population must still be serviced for that peri d. This can

become quite costly for the provider of these services as the

employee force trained in these services dwindl (With some

companies, of course, the lack of ongoing service is a marketing

CloY to encourage the customer to purchase the new product.)

The second career or, with theaolder wbrker, the ending career

concept would permit the effective trining for these services,

even .though tho anticipated job life were only five to ten

years. One of the best examples or this would be in the

aintenance of computer software.systems after their development

was complete and they were in full production.

s

,lf, as President Reagan ha.s proclaimed, It is the private sector

which will eventually solve our country's economic problems

i (including unemployment), then there should be jome mechanism

est.M.'61ished so that the appropriate agencies can work with and

assist the private sector to get the process started.
--le

There is one particular element of this piece of legislation that

sakes it stand ,out from all the rest and,...in my opinion, would

give the ensuing program the 'greatest cilance for true smcess.

That element is the inclusion of private industry in the program.

44110...
To be effective, vocational and technical training must remai'n

40
much closer and respons to ,the jobs and industries toward ,

which it is directed tha traditionally has been the case with

oat of this nation's institutions of higher learning. This can
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only be 'achieved through a oloso assocation with private industry

for wbom these people are to be trained.

However, the government is loathe to give such funds to profit-

making companie , preferring instead to deal with universities.
t

foundations and non-profit organizations. One ,thIng we
.-

have never unders ood ts that there are literallyhun reds of

16-ant programs, but virtually no loan programs. We on't know

whether th\ conoept of someone actually -paying the government

back forseomething is so foreign to those., in Washington that it

is simply beyond consideration, or that a repayable loan would

not give the specific governmental agency sufficient control of

the content of a particular project to insure that it came out

the way they wanted. You must admit that it would be a rare

experience for the governlent to be receiving interest rather

than paying It (with the exception of the Small BusineAXIOInis-
.

tration loan program).,

While well received in concept, the ogre of profit reared its

ugly head and Wave III Corporation was turned down,for any grant

programs (even when submitted in conjuction with the American

Association of Retired Persons, well-established non-profit

organlzatron). It was overheard that Wave III was cited for

"making excessive profits by exploiting the elderly." Profit?

Eventually Wave III would have been profitable, but we needed

funding' simply to stay In business (and expand at the rate that

everyone wanted us to).

2t IA,inter;itingtto speculate that it would now be more likely

to,

,
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that We could reZeive a government research grant to study why

*he first company exclusively dedicated to the employment and

technical retraining of older workers failed. I will state

uncategorically that if H.R. 6985 , were in effect 10 months ago,

the original Wave III and its 100 retiree computer programmers

would still be here today, demonstrating to the world 'the true

benefit:a of productively retraining anck employing thia population

segment.

..q.

IIn summary and based upon, our direct experiences in retraining

and' employing older workera. we b.elieve that this , bill I's

required 018 a catalyst to help make private industry fully aware

Of the' profit potential and productivity benefits inherent in

this vest, untapped and underutilized natural resource --- the

older worker.
404

STATEMENT OF ERIC W. KNUDSON, PRESIDENT, WAVE III
. ASSOCIATES

,
Mr. KNUDSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I, appreciate the opportunity to be here today.
I have submitted a written statement and I will keep this brief.
Chairman PERKINS. Without objection, your statement will be

placed in the record in its entirety.
Mr. KNUDSON. The witnesses preLling me primarily have

worked for a considerable time in programs for the elderly and in
the network. But we have not. .

Tha reason we are here today is simply that we have taken a
number of retirees and have retrained them vocationally in a high
technology industry and have put them back to work. They are
working successfully at it.

Ours was a company that developed computer software both in
the public and private sector. We are known as Wave III.

at we did was that we brought retirees in two locations. One
is. in Sarasota, Fla., and the other is in Alexandria, Va.

We trained these people for a period of a little over 3 months as
,to how to be computer programers. We then offered them contrac-
tual work in the programing field.

This has worked out quite successfully. The original company in
working with this did strike into hard times. But the training that
we provided and the people out of the program, particularly right
now in Florida, 30 of our former trainees have banded together,
formed their own company, and strictly with the knowledge that
we imparted to them, they are now successfully running their own
company down in Florida as a computer software firm.

3 8
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Our experience with the older worker and with retraining them
has been that they are good workers. They are dedicated. They
reallY want to work.

We were amazed. We used an aptitude test which is one of the
best in the industry.

On this aptituda test on a nationwide basis, you have an average
of 18 percent to 22 percent who were recommended by the testing
agency for programing.

The record of the people we testedthe senior citizens ahd the
retireeswe had nearly a 40-percent rate of recommendation that
they become computer programers.

We experienced one phenomenon that the general populus
fhinks that you have problems of help with the older workers. We
had over 100 people over the period of time, 15 months.

They were coming to the office .every singleday, spending the
whole day there most of the time.
, In that population of 100 there were only 3 that ever showed up
with any kind of health problem that made it difficult to perform
the work.

I think that very closely correlates to the wliole work population.
One or the key points I would like to stress is this. I am delighted

to be here today because the majdrity of jobs in this country are in-
the private industry.

Wb.en you are talking about this location of the economy of the
work force of the advance in technology and job changes, they
happen very, very rapidly.

It is only through vocational and ttschnical training that we can
be responsive in the economy to do it.

The 4-year colleges are not that responsive WI the technical
changes. A good solid program of 3 tO 6 months training and put
them right back to work in the required area will be of tremendous
assistance to the economy.

Only demonstrations of this ability throughout multiple disciples
would seriously bring industry itself to performing this on its own.

We were successful ant in just one field. There is a tremendous
shortage of computer programers.

But there are many, many areas that are growing very, very rap-
idly. There is something called CADCAM. It is Computer Aided
Design in Computer Aided Manufacturing.

,Thissresults in a lot more technical skill being able to run it. We
are replacing some of the bngineers with technicians. The health
field with lab technicans and partiftWrly the mass of clerical jobs
which over the next 10 years are going to be rapidly upgraded into
word processing specialists and all kinds of 'different things, are
going to require additional training and technical training.

And retirees or people over the tige of 55 can do this and want to
do it. '

The final thing I want to say on this is this. The respon se we had
was tremendous.

We never paid any money for advertising at all to attract the re-
tirees. We had just a couple of article's in the local paper. Some of
the national press picked it up.

We had well over 6,000 applications for our first 2 classes alone.
We today, even though we are not operating this program directly

3 9
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today, are receiving dozens of applications a week from all over the
country.

These people want tp work and they want to be retrained and do
something significant and challenging. I think this bill, particular-
ly with its association with the educational institutions and with
private industry, profitmaking industry, will result in their using
the output. _

They hre the ones who would have a serious interest and would
make certain that the Craining wa.s current. I commend Congress-
man Ratchford in sponsoring this bill.

Thank you. -

Chairman PERKINS. Thank you.
Mr. Ratchford?
Mr. RATCHFORD. Thank you, Mr.. Chairman. -
Mr. Chairman, first of all I would like to thank the panel for

-coining on short notice. I also want to commend them for giving
concise statements knowing that we have time restraints this
morning.

As Commissioner on Aging, I observed in Connecticut that there
was a great need in this particular area. Several communities in
my Statewest Hartford in particular, and also in Mr. Knudson's
areathere was a senior job bank.

Norwalk had a senior job bahk where there was an attempt to
match up older workers and their skills with opportunities existing
on the jobsite.

Is it your sense that the older worker, then, as I read your com-
bined testimonies, will participate willingly in this type of program
and, in fact, &rive evidence that the old maxim that you cannot
teach an old dog new tricks is a wrong maxim and needs to be re-
examined?

Is this a vehicle for doing that? How do you feel about that in
tlw private sector, that is, about training an older worker for new
skills, for example? ,

Mr. KNUDSON. We seem to have attracted a very large number of
old dogs who 'do learn new tricks. They really like to do it. They
are interested

The job k thing that you were talking about, in my opinion,
has not had the success that it should haVe had, but people look at
the careers that individuals have hEld in the past. They have gone
far beyond.

A lot of their knowledge is 10 or 15 years old. ,

The jobs today, because of the change without retraining, are
either at a fairly low level where the companies are afraid of the
age or other programs.

That retraining makes them into excellent workers.
Mr. RATCHFORD. Does AARP have any sense as to how many

older workers are out there whO would need this kind of redirec-
tion, retraining and retooling, if you will, to compete in today's
economy? ,

Mr. HACKING. We do not have any accurate statistics on that. I
, would cite the Lou Harris survey that I mentioned.

That survey indicated that there has been over the last 6 or '7
years a substantial increase in the proportion of persons between
the ages of 55 and 64 who are looking to educational opportunities

4 to
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as a means of acquiring skills that will improve their prospects in
the job market.

I wed also add that the AARP's Institute of Lifetime Learning
has published a brochure entitled, Second Career Opportunities fkir
Older Persons.

This brochure has gone through three printings now since Janu-
ary of this year. We have printed and 'disport, of some 25,000
copies.

That gives us the idea there is a great deal of interest in this sort
of thing. -

Mr. RATourottn. In many parts of the country we see a shift of
industry from one area to another. For example, in our part of the
country; copper, brass, and steel industries qre not operating at the
capacity that they used to because of economic reasons, and the
impact of imports.

Would you find that an area experiencing such a shift would
have a greater need for this type of vocational training and oppor-
tunity?

Mr. HACKING. tes, I would think so.
We have long knOwn about the phenomenon of skill obsoles-

cence, but thy* is also, we think, a similar kind of need to provide
peopfe iwith tkills to enter growth i4ustry or just to develop
second Icareers completely different from what they knew in their
early employthent years.

Mr. RATCHFORD. Mr. Knudson, would you highlight your testimo-
ny as to the "reliability of the older worker"?

I notice that some employers still feel they need to go younger as
opposed to going older, so to speak.

, Do you have any sense of the track record of the older worker or
the reliability of a retrained older worker in today's highly skilled
and highly competitive job market?

MIL. KNUDSON. Our experience, in that area is, that is, from the
data,rocessing point of view, is this.

I have been in it for 15 years. They.actually make better workers
than we have today.

They bring a sense of maturity. They have that work ethic, or
whatever you want to call it. Computer programing, particularly, is
a judgmental type of function.

You can build several different ways and still achieve the end
result.

There is greater care taken in the checking of-the work they
have done and staying longer to make certain it was done correct-
ly. They have adjusted their hours so that they can make maxi-
mum use of the machines.

They reillly have made an all-out effort to do this. A very signifi-
cant element within that age group exists. They are trying to do a
job and they are not working for a resume. They are not beating
each other r the head competing for the greater promotion or
wha ve . P are just good solid workers.

e w tremely pleased, as I have said, particularly with
their attitude.

Mr. RATCHFORD. I share your point of view.
I yield back my time. But let me say this.

4i
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My interest in this issue stems not only from my experience as
the Commissioner of Aging in Connecticut, but also through a
family experience. My father, at age 48, lived in Dehbury, Conn.,
and worked in a declining ihdustry, hat manufacturing. This indus-
try eventually left our area, and my father was told for the better
part of a year that he was too old to work. We had to face that
every day.

The industry at its peak7had 5,500 employees and now it has 200.
Then he was told that they were not sure that he could develop

the skills necessary for another industry. He eventually went to
work in a machine shop.

It seems to me that if we say to the older worker that they are
too old, or they cannot learn new skills, that we are producing the
greatest waste in America. That is a waste of human talent.

I applaud AARP and I certainly applaud Wave III for their belief
that through legislation we can provide a vehicle for opportunity
for a great pool of talent in America, and that is the older worker.

If we need any evidence of the talent of the older American, we
had it today with Senator Claude Pepper. He certainly .should not
be told that he is too old at age 82 to continue to work on behalf of
the elderly, and to contribute to the redefilltng of America's views
on older workers.

So collectively, I thank you.
I yield back my time.
Chairman PERKINS. Let me ask you a couple of questions.
I want to ask you if you are aware of institutions which have

special training prokrams for the elderly. If so, how are they work-
ing out?

Mr. HACKIN. Let me ask my colleague, Ms. Klippensteen, to re-
spond to that.

Ms. KLIPPENSITEN. Thej:_e_ are only a limited number of programs
throughout the United States which focus attention on the older
worker per se.

Some suCcessful programs have trained older people in health
care servicei and home aid services.

This displaced homemaker program has been successful in re-
training some older women with limited workplace experience in
community'service jobs or in jobs such as nurses aides or food serv-
ice.

Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Knudson?
Mr. KNUDSON. I have had little experience in the professional vo-

cational training within the private sector. '
The Travelers Insurance C.o. did come to us and said that they

liked the whole concept of Wave III. They have over 2,000 people in
their data processing department.

We have just cdmpleted a study for them to see whether they
can implement a program within Travelers itself. It is in mane,
ment's hands now. They will decide.

Chairman PERKINS. Let me ask you a question and then Mr.
Goodling will pose some questions.

Let us take the older American today and let us assume that this
bill passes and he is trained or retrained.

The difficulty, however, is to get older pewle hired by industry
today.

. 42 ,
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How do you think that we can cope with that problem? What
should we do to address that problem in legislation?

I want to hear your views on that.
Down my way, if you have someone who has been retrained from

sawmilling, the coal industry will not hire him. How are we going
to get that man hired somewhere?

Mr. HACKING. Mr. Chairman, you have raised an excellent point.
We know that there is a substantial amount of discrimination with
regard to older workers.

However, there is also indication that attitude has begun to
change. The Lou Harris polling organization found a significant
change in attituae among personnel 'department managers in cor-
porations.

They did that study for the National Council on.Aging recently.
Nevertheless, the point you raise is quite correct and well taken.

We think the vehicle through which it ought to be addressed is the
Age Discrimination and Employment Act.

Chairman PERKINS. Mr. Knudson?
Mr. KNUDSON. This piece of legislation (Will go quite a ways

toward that. I am not certain that it is legislation as such which
will ultimately do it.

I think demonstration programs with industry involvement
where the training is performed and then they get to see the
output is the way to go.

What we did, fortunately for us and unfortunately because it was
just a demonstration, was this. We trained and we employed them
ourselves because we needed the workers.

To do that and to do a demonstration like that in several disci-
plines is one way.

There has always been a question as to whether the older people
can do the technical jobs. But that 'demonstration probably will be
the biggest single cause ofindustry finally opening up the doors
nd rehiring the older worker.

Chairman PERKINS. Mr_CToodling.
Mr. GOODLING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me merely reiterate what the chairman said. When we legis-

late we cannot change hearts and minds. I have that concern also
in relationship to this. We do not want to raise false expectations
for a retraining program if we then discover that we cannot do
much about moving labor and management in the direction of
hiring that senior citizen.

Chairman PERKINS, Let me thank the entire panel of witnesses.
This has been very helpful to us this morning.

The subcommittee iaadjourned,
[Whereupon, at 10 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
[Additional material followsl
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September 30, 1982

1

Tbe Honorable Catl D. Perkins
U.S. House of Representatives
Wastington, DC 20515

Dear Congressman Perkins:

The American Association of Retired Persons strongly urges you to
incorporate H.R. 6915 (Older Americans Vocational Education Act) in
future legislation to extend the Vocational Education Act. The -

Association has worked cloeely with Representative Ratchford in
developing H.R. 6985. We believe that it is a soundly conceived bilk
which is realistic in terns of budgetary ood political realities.

H.R. 6985 would establish a three-year, $20 million annual
demonstration program to promote employment opportunities for persons
55 or older by:

--Training or retraining to update work skills;

--Assisting persons to make laterl-life career
changes, with special emphasis on the needs
of the older displaced homemakers;

--Providing information, counseling and suOport
services to assist.older persoms in obtaining
employment; and

--Encouraging community colleges, technical schools,
ancl others to offer more job training opportunities
dieected at older Americans:

AARP believes str.ongly that vocational education should be available
for all age groups. However, the present law is heavily tilted towards
younger persons. Older Abericans are not mentioned per se as a
priority group for services. In fact, there are only two minor
references to older persons in the law.

'Education and employment opportunities are clearly high priorities for
aged and aging Americans. This point has been made emphatically to the
AARP Institute of Lifetime Learning through scientific surveys,
conversations with older persons and letters from our members. Por
example, the Institute of Lifetime Learning has published a brochure on
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-!.
°SeconeCareer Opportunities for Olde Persons.* We have already had
three printings since January 1982 because of the great demand. We
have printed more than 25,000 copies of this document and expect to
print additional editions: ,

The need for vocationa ducation.for older Americans is especially
acute today becaus ny persons 55 and older are being whipsawed by
the recession. Unemployment for older Americans is at near .

record-breaking levels. During the past year, joblessness for people
55 and older has increased by 46 percept, from 534,000 in August 1981
to 770,000 in Augimit 1982. Many experts are forecasting even higher
levels in the months ahead. This will force more older persons to take
permanently reduced Social Senility benefits before age 65.

gtcational education is also essential for older displaced homemakers
who have been largely overlooked by current programs. Many are
discovering that they are ill-prepared to adjust to their new roles,

i
afte' the loss of their husbands through death or divorce. These
dis Ced homemakers are oftentimes thrust into the job market vhen
th *eve little or no marketable skills, br at best their skills are
gr ly outdated. Yet, they are frequently too young to retire, but
emP16Yers may consider'them too old to hire because of their age and
obsolete vork skills.

For thebe reasons, ve reaffirm our support for S.M. 6985. We believe
that this legislation provides a means to maximize job opportunities
for all Americans, whether thty are young or old. Older Americans
attending vocational education classes can increase their earning
power, permitting them to purchase more goods and services in our
economy. This, in turn, will create more doh opportunities for younger
persons and others. In short, ve believe that increased vocational ,
educational opportunities produces a "trin.:win" situation for older and
younger persons alike.

Sincerely,

Peter W. Hughes
Legislative Counsel

PW8/DAA'
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PRXPARRD Sumarrr OF EDWARD A. EILLMU, DANBURY, CONN.

(gndorsecl by the Connecticut Advisory Council on Vocational and Career
Education, Hartford, Conn.)

Mr. Chairman mid Members of the Committee:

I am Edward A. Sillari of Danbury, Connecticut. I retired from the

Danbury Public Schools superintendency in 1974 after eleven years in the

position'. After one year of retirement I joined the Connecticut State

Department of Education as Associate Commissioner for Vocational Education and

State Director of its seventeen Regional-Vocational Technical Schools. I

retired from this position in 1977. Since then I fiave served as a consultant

in vocational education cot* the State Department of Education, for regional

educational councils and individual school systems. Currently, I am serving as

a consultant to the Capital Region Education Council (CREC), Vest Hartford,

Connecticut, as it works with a group of ten toums, including schools,

business, industry and labor, in a cooperative-collabarative ffort to expand

vocational education opportunities in the Farmington Valley (Connecticut)

/region for *14 citizens of employable age.

My formal involvement with vocational education began in 1937. During a

span of forty-five years I have shared in the development and operation of a

broad variety of v000tional programs for youth and adults in two states at both

local and state levels. As president of the New Hampshire State Teachers

Association, president of the ConnectiCut Association of School Administrators

, and chairmon of the Committee on Federal Legislation for, the American

Association of Sdhool Administrators (AA$A), I have been close to the

evolvement of state and federal legislation which,.over a span Of years, has so

dromatically moved vocational educ:tion forward in its capacity to serve the

vocational oapirations for ppople and the productive needs of the nation.

It is out of this context of training and experience that I speak to the

issue of establishing model centers for vocational education programs for older

persons as put forward in H.R. 6985, the Older Americana Vocational Education

Act. ,

There are now more than 46 million persons in the United 'States who are

fifty-five yes.is of age or older. These numbers are increasing rapidly dUe to

decreasing birth rates and increasing life expectancies. As we look toward the

future we are told by medical researchers that life expectancy will rise to

ight-five years. Thia means an inZreased potential productive life for the

individual and sn extension of productivity for the older worker as pert of the

total work force.
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Financial security vill always be a prime concern for older persons -- a

concern Which will be extended by an increasing life expectancy. During

periods of inflation, vhen the purchasing power of the dollar is steadily going

down and fixed incomes provide little., if any, means for adjustment, the

concern can 'become critical and the nenessity for continued employment, or a

return to employment, can become a vital,and pressing problem.

In a period of economic recession suth as ve are now experiencing, we note

a sharp decline in employment. In Augus/t of this year, it vas reported that

9.8% of the vork force, or nearly 11 persons, were out of vork. As we

anticipate economic recovery, we knov frokprevious experience vith the cycles

of recession and recoverythat the older WOrker is at a disadvantage. He wilL

find it more difficult to get back into iha mainstream of employment. Many of

the jobs he is qualified for vill have been elininated or taken over by some

form of automation. New f employment growth more often represent new

fields for vhich the older vorker is not trained or prepared. This is

particularly true of high technology, service and informational . The

jobs of the 'future are less and less in the old-line, traditional,

manufacturing industries such as steel, automobiles, rubber and textiles, but

vill be found sore and more in high technology, computers, accounting, banking,

engineering, health care and related fields.

A study by Professor Barry Eluestone of Boston College points out how Ney

England, in the period from 1957 to 1975, lost 80% of its manufacturing jobs.

As a result, the 'major portton of those who,lost their jobs vere unable to find

employment and dropped out of the labor force. The older vorker, with

obsolescent sktlls and little mobility for movement to areas vhere such skills

may be marketable, is desperately in need of an opportunity to acquire

rettaining so that nevly acquired skills vill once more provide an opportunity

for employment. Only a focus of attention on the plight of the older

unemployed vorker vithout employable skills can reduce the problem and provide

the older worker a conttnuin$ productive c eeeee .

The Vocational Education Act, as amended (P.L. 94-482) authorizes, among

other things, Federal Grants in vocational education --

"to assist States in improving planning in the use of all resources

available to them for vocational education and anpower training . . .

to develop nev programa of vocational education . . .

4?
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so that persons of ell ages in all communities of the State . . . will

have ready access to vocational training or retraining which is of high

or
quality, which is realistic in rhe lieat of actual or anticipated opportunities

for gainful employment, and which is suited to their needs, interests, and

abilitifs to benefit from such training."

It is clear from the text of the law that Older persons are inclUded

within the perimeters of the Act. However, the older person has go specific

focus in the Act as do certain other special calegories such as - handicapped -

disadvantaged - those without ability to speak English. In a very real sense

the older person who is unemployed is, in a,hroader context, both handicapped

and disadvantaged. In addition they nay have a physical or mental handicap

which providfs other problems to overcome. They face a variety of stumbling

blocks in their efforts to become employed. Of particular relevancy for the

Older worker are --

1. the eliination of jobs in traditional manufacturing fields

2. replacement of workers with robots or other forms of autoaation

3. a trend toward more p'ioduction abroad and a reduction of jobs at hone

4. a shift in the economy from manufacturing toward service oriented

jobs

5. decreasing mobility

6. obsolescence of existing skills

7.' non-existence of opportunity for retraining and the acquisition of new'

skills realistically related to employment opportunities in the area of

residence.

H.R. 6985, "a bill to amend the Vocational Education Act of 1963 to make

grants available for vocational prograns for older persons and to establish...

model centers for vocational education for older persons", provides emphasis on

older persons 41141 a special group within the total employable population.

Identification of the needs of older persons for training or retraining as a

national priority program provides the focus of attentionuwhich the problem

needs. This legislation would tend to offset the current,llack of attention

which is to beSound in the State plans which are annually developed and

implemented under the requirements of the Act.

In Connecticut, as in all other States, vocational education is a

significant component of the total educational structure. Its ability to

provide trained and productive workers for entry level jobs, to train and

1
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retrain adults in need of upgraded or new skills, to establish training

programs for specific purpOses in times of need or crisis and to achieve these

ends effectively within the scope of State and Federal law is a well

established and accepted fact. It follows, therefo5s,' that the vocational

education establishment is particularly well fitted to 'assume a task which, in

truth, represents an amplification and a new focus ona particular probles

which, in general terms, is already within the scope' of existing Federal

Legislation -- namely P.L: 94-482.

In Connecticut, for example, there exists an exteqpive network of public

and private institutions and agencies which provide vocational education

programs for students of all ages and at all levels during del and evening

hours. Vocatiod.al education progress for adults are a significant part of the

local adult educatton'prograss, the offerings of the State regional vocational-

technical schools, the State community colleges, the State technical colleges

and the State colleges.

Planning and hmplementing new programa which focus specifically on the

needs of older persons, as outlined in H.E. 6985, should not be difficult to'

achieve. All of the components for successful "pilot centers" are available --

1. the older person--

2. the expertise of professionals jn vocational educaton--

3. the human and technical resources of business, industry and labor --

4. the coordinating .influence of State Departments of Education coupled

with assistance from State Advisory Councils for Vocational Education--

5. the nation's need for effective workers who have the skills needed for

employment in an ever changing economy.

H.E. 6985 can provide the ingredients for success which are needed to

complete the process --

1) a focus of attention on older workers and their particular nee.ds

2) creation of "pilot centers" which must become "beacon lights of

achievement"

3) funds to support the concept and the "pilot centers"

Howe r, I truly believe, that certain safeguards oust be established in

%order to guarantee that grants provided by H.E. 6985 are, in fact, used only '

for t purposes set forth in the law.
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I mourd propose thin any "eligible r ent" ubmitting a proposal would

b. required to provide evidence, as pecified by the Secretary of Education

that --

1. The planning process has iLded representatives of business,

-

industry, labor and older persons in the identification of vocational programs

to be initiated in the "Pilot Center".

2. There is in existence, within the !erved by the progran, real

job opportunities for persons completing each of the vocational programs

operated by the "Model Center" and that the axis s!tnce of these job

opportunities be attested to by employers in the region.

3. Support_. services, as established under the requirements of the law, be

required to. maintain followup records for each person who successfully

completes a vocational program operated by the "Model Center" and that such

record be made part of the reporting process and required as part of any

subsequent proposal for continuation of the "Model Center".
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INSTITUTE Of LIfETIME LEATINING
A Service ot the Arnedcon Assocknicn oI Rented Persons

1909 K Street. N W Washington. D C 20&2S (202) 72874666

Doteber25, 1982

Mr. Carl D. Perkins, Chairman
House Of Representatives
Subconm4ttee on Elementary, Secondary and
VocatiOnal Education

Rayburn Mous. Office Building B -346C
WaihingtOn, DC 20515

Dear Mr.iPerkins:
-

I w s
A

'called upon to teatify a the hearing on Bill HR 6985
on SepteTb. r 23, 1982. At the hear ng / was asked about inetitu-

w
tions wh ch'have special training for the elderly. I

ould like tb include the followin exemplary programs for the
record. ,

Thank yeu.

Sincerely,

Annette Xlippenateen
Education Specialist

; /
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College Counseling and Retraining

Project Hire for Employment is sponsored by Middlesex Community

College in Bedford, Massachusetts and is funded by a grant from the

Area Agency on Aging and contributions from private industry. Senior

aides are hired to do peer counseling; informal workshops are held to

develop job finding.skills; cl*Ssei are recommended for those who

need retraining.to update skills or training for new careers; and 1

Skills Bank which lists older persons and the services they can per-

form ie used for job Placement reference.. Project Hire has assisted

over 1,000.older people in retraining and developing job finding

skills to find employment over the past four years.

Private Sector/College and Non-Profit Organization Team

The Displaced HomeMaker center in OrlAdo,-Florida has joined

forces with the Valencia Coeununity College Council for Continuing

EducatiOn for Women and the Junior League to assist displaced home-

makers (many of whom *re older people). Newcomers to the Orlando

center receive a two week cram course in returning to the job market

which includes counseling,'resume writig, communicatIons techniques

and mock interview conducted in the community with cooperating

businesses. Graduates of the course join a "job club" that meets

weekly to assess progress on per'sonal goals.

The Junior Leagut has initiated a Job Internship Program which

enlists the aid of private businesses and industry to atce older

women in six-month apprenticeships designed to lead to permanent

positions. The progr9 is funded by a Junior League grant for three

years ($51,000) and the program is staffed with volunteers who scout
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job opportunities and try to match displaced homemakers skills with

business openings.

College/Private and Public Irtor

The.Senior Adult Program at Los Angeles Valley College is based

on a work-study concept whereby older students are trained for place--
,

went in part-time or full-time employment opportunities in the

community. During the first year the program received 289 applications

and placed 101 persons. During the second yeai it placed 135 persons.

Employers report generally high satisfaction with senior student per-

formances. Currently more than 1,000 students over 60 years Old are9

enrolled in the Senior Adult Program. Volunteers are used for career

counseling and job development dimensions of this program. Many of

the volunteers come from the ranks of senior students.

Private Non-Profit/University

The major goal of Project CARING is to fill a need for qualified

day-care workers in the Chicago area by training older workers in the

theory and practice of child care. The project's further objectives

are 1) to provide older workers with a marketable skill and to give

them the sense of self-worth that comes with the flexibility to learn

new skills, and 2) to meet their need for income, rather than focus-

ing on their needs for physical'and social services like meals:On-

wheels and recreation centers.

Project 6RING is the product of the combined expertise of three

organizations, each working in a different field: 1) the YMCA, which

runs 12 day-care centers in Chicago, 2) Operation ABLE (Ability Based

on Long Experience), a privately funded, non-profit employment organi-

zation, which coordinates the efforts of 35 employment services for

older wo'rkers in the Chicago area; 6,nd 3) the Erikson Institute of
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AdvancedStudies for Child Ddvelopmer%Nraduete institute associated

with Loyola University.

The training takes place in four YMCA day-care centers in the

city of Chicago. Project CARING gives older workers 10 months.of

training in the theory of child care and provides.them with hands-on

experienco in the practical application of the skills they learn in

, the classroom.

Government Agencies/Private Sector

Manufactures Hanover Trust Company is participating in a program

with New York's Department for the Aging to train older people for

part-time bank teller positions.

The Aging Department's Employment Unit is recruiting aild testing

job applicants, 55 years.of-agf and older, t/ith the active cooperation

of the Federation Employment and Guidance Service and the city's

Depirtment of Employment.- Older persons who pass the interviekand

olieniation sessions, are referred to the bank, which sele'cts the

candidates to be enrolled in a paid, three-week training class to

prepare them for ent;y-level positions. People who pass the bank's

training cburse will be hired at the regular starting salary.
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